Report on Ms. Eleanor Johnson’s Psychological Exam

Psychiatrist: Dr. A. Cairns

I examined Ms. Johnson at the request of Dr. Laura Schaffer of Lincoln Regional Medical Center, attending physician for Mr. Frank McGrath who is in need of a living-donor liver transplant. Ms. Johnson has contacted the hospital and offered to be the donor for this procedure. 

Background
Ms. Johnson, a 55-year-old woman in apparently good health, is a next-door neighbor of Mr. McGrath’s and has known him and his wife for 20 years. Ms. Johnson is not married and spends a fair amount of time visiting with the McGraths, particularly in the summer; they share a love of gardening and their back yard gardens are adjacent to one another’s.

Understanding of the transplant procedure
I questioned Ms. Johnson closely as to her reasons for volunteering to be a living donor, and she assured me that it is her affection for the McGraths that prompted her to do so. I reviewed all the potential complications of the surgery, such as bleeding, bile leaks and gastrointestinal upsets; the length of the recovery period; and the serious risks to herself (such as liver failure) which, though very rare, do exist. She assured me that she understood and wanted to proceed nonetheless.

Ms. Johnson considers herself a devout Catholic and believes it is her calling, in this circumstance, to do this service for a beloved friend and neighbor. My assessment of her is that she is indeed very serious about this and is volunteering with the best of intentions. There is no evidence of coercion from anyone.

Situational issues
I then explored her living and financial situation. Ms. Johnson is a librarian for the town in which she resides. She has health insurance through her job, but her salary is relatively low. I explained to her the length of time she would have to take off from work and she told me that she had quite a bit of vacation time saved up. When I pressed her, she told me it was 3 weeks. Given that she is middle-aged, I am concerned this may not be enough time. 

I asked her about family relations or friends who could help her during the recovery period, as she should not be home alone, and she replied that Mrs. McGrath had volunteered to assist her. Given that Mrs. McGrath will have her husband to attend to, I do not consider this to be an ideal arrangement. 

Ms. Johnson further stated that she planned to continue to care for her two young nieces (8 & 10 years old), who come to her house every weekday at 5:30—after their day-care closes, until their father can pick them up. Her brother-in-law is a widower who works two jobs: he does not get home until 8:30 or 9:00 most weeknights, and he works all day Saturday. Ms. Johnson has taken care of her nieces in the evenings and on Saturday for the past 2 years, ever since her younger sister died in a car accident. She said it would be a real financial burden on her brother-in-law to find alternative care arrangements for his daughters.
